Tuition Review Advisory Committee (TRAC) Meeting 
MINUTES
September 10, 2014
8:00 – 9:00 a.m.

 Chancellor’s Conference Room
Members Present:  Warwick Arden (Co-Chair), Rusty Mau (Co-Chair), Katherine Annett-Hitchcock, Jeff Braden, Paul Cohen, Krista Domnick, David Fiala, Maureen Grasso, Mike Mullen, Tolu Oyelowo, David Zonderman
Others Present:  Lewis Carson, Retta Clemons, Duane Larick, Vicki Pennington, Barbara Moses, Rick Liston
Provost Arden opened the meeting and called for approval of the September 4th draft minutes.  With no additions or corrections, the minutes were approved.  Provost Arden explained the agenda items [over the course of the four meetings] as being a sequence of presentations, discussions and decisions.  He reminded members of the presentation from Director Krista Domnick last week and said it was an important discussion even though we can’t put CITI money into need-based financial aid this year.  He introduced Dean Maureen  Grasso and Asst. Dean Rick Liston stating that their presentation on the graduate student support plan (GSSP) will help to inform committee members’ thinking about the [tuition] increases to put in place and the percent-allocations to make.  Provost Arden said this [GSSP] presentation is an important piece of the puzzle. 
Dean Grasso used a powerpoint presentation titled “Graduate Student Support Plan” to guide her discussion for agenda item #2.  She briefly reviewed the history of the GSSP which began, she said, in 1997 to attract graduate students to NC State.  Sr. Vice Provost Larick stated that at the time graduate enrollment was plummeting and that NC State was not competitive in attracting graduate students without supporting their tuition costs.  

Key points for the presentation:

· The budget assumptions [of the GSSP] are the same as they were when the GSSP started in 1997.  Seventeen years ago, in 1997, the GSSP didn’t build in anticipated enrollment growth, tuition/health insurance cost increases, diverse student mix, and North Carolina residency status issues.  Dean Grasso pointed out that the lack of these four considerations led to a GSSP, seventeen years later, that has become unsustainable.
· To be on the GSSP, students must have a minimum of $8000 annual support in graduate teaching, research, extension assistantship or minimum $8000 annual in graduate fellowship and must be a full-time student.

· GSSP is used for health insurance (GSHI); in-state tuition (ISTA); and tuition remission (TR).  From the year 2007-08 to 2012-13, usage for health care and tuition remission has remained relatively stable.  

· Asst. Dean Liston defined tuition remission as an important component in budgeting for the GSSP because the support plan pays, not only, full tuition for eligible in-state teaching/research assistants [plus pays for their health insurance] it also pays 75% of tuition remission for eligible out-of state research assistants/fellows. Tuition remission, he explained, is the differential between the total tuition for full time in-state graduate students and full time out-of-state graduate students.  He said in-state teaching assistants are impacted by what we do with tuition remission.  The GSSP limits its support to either 4, 6, or 8 semesters depending on the eligible student’s graduate school classification. 
· In Fall 2014 the total graduate enrollment consisted of about 15% out-of-state students and about 31% international students. 
· As of Fall 2014, there are 5028 master’s students and 3321 doctoral students (a total of 8349).  The growth is doctoral enrollment is consistent with NC State’s strategic plan.  Currently, about 39% of graduate students are funded with the GSSP and 61% of graduate students are not funded.  A higher proportion of master’s students (vs. doctoral students) are not funded by the GSSP.
· Tuition increases were given to all graduate students the last two years [2012-13 and 2013-14]; the 10.94% increase in tuition remission (effective for 2014-15) is the biggest jump in recent history. . . perhaps the biggest jump ever; tuition remission went from $12,338 in 2013-14 to $13,688 in 2014-15 for full-time students enrolled in 9+ credit hours.  
· Provost Arden explained the Legislature’s philosophy regarding the large 10.94% tuition increase.  He said NC State has deliberately tried to keep the increase between in-state and out-of-state graduate students roughly the same due to the impact on tuition remission when there’re large differentials.  Over the past year, there was political pressure to increase out-of-state tuition.  NC State University leadership, he said, is sensitive to the in-state/out-of-state discussion and said this same discussion at the graduate level is washing over to the undergraduate side.  Tuition remission, he said, is real money that has to be considered.  He said Chancellor Woodson and other NC State University leadership shared their concern with Legislators last year and provided them information about the effect on tuition remission when out-of-state tuition increases create a large differential.
· With a 10.94% increase in tuition remission the GSSP is in deficit territory in 2014-15 based on current Fall 2014 enrollment.  The projected total deficit (prior to the allocation of CITI funds earmarked for the GSSP) is $2,868,062 [the differential between the continuing academic affairs budget of $27,569,174 and the projected requirement of $30,437,236].  Note: The allocation of CITI funds plus money for 60 scholarships/stipends from the Provost’s Scholarship/Stipend Fund will help close the deficit gap.  These funds have not been factored into the deficit (as of today’s meeting).
· Enrollment growth money also has not been factored into the deficit.  
· Looking ahead to next year, with a 10.94% increase in tuition remission plus a projected 5% increase in graduate in-state tuition, the GSSP would be in deficit territory in 2015-16 based on current Fall 2014 enrollment.  The projected total deficit at that time would be $5,250,470 [the differential between the continuing academic affairs budget of $27,569,174 and the projected requirement of $32,819,644].    

Members’ Questions:

· Do we know what percentage of domestic vs. international students are supported by the GSSP? Response:  We don’t have that data available [during this meeting].
· Are international students eligible for GSSP funding as soon as they walk on campus; is there some sort of waiting period?  Response by Dean Grasso:  The rules are pretty neutral.  Full time students with at least $8000 in assistantship or fellowship support are eligible.
· Our yield went up this year with Indian and Chinese students.  Response by Dean Grasso: Yes, likewise England and the UK are seeing a larger influx of Indian students and more are coming to the U.S.  Issues with VISAs may be having an impact.  We’ve always had a good influx of Chinese students.

· How can the GSSP become sustainable?  How many doctoral students, for example, vs. masters students (and in what fields) do we need paying tuition at a certain rate to generate enough money in the GSSP to keep it out of the red?  Response by Provost Arden:  This committee is not designed to look at that issue which would require some dwelling down.  A separate task force from the Strategic Resource Management Working Group’s recommendations is looking at this issue of retooling the GSSP.  The task force’s recommendation may effect decisions our [TRAC] committee makes here but the timing of the work group will be a year away.  The task force will be free to retool [GSSP] the way they see fit.  Let’s face it, this is an old plan that we’re trying to keep afloat.  The plan had the desired effect in 1997, and we’re somewhat victims of our own success [with the plan] with it running deficits yearly.  But, yes fixing it is a separate, bigger issue that this committee isn’t who’ll deal with it.  Relative to our peers, we’re the only institution in the UNC-System with as low a ranking [among peers] for graduate and undergraduate out-of-state tuition which [for us] is second from the bottom for out-of-state graduate tuition/fees and third from the bottom for out-of-state undergraduate tuition/fees.

· Does the money we allocate for the GSSP count for the need based financial aid cap?  Response by Provost Arden:  No, the GSSP doesn’t technically count as need based aid and premium tuition doesn’t count in the equation.

· If we continue to grow doctoral and professional masters enrollment, are there projections we’ll bring in more enrollment money?  Will this help support programs that give to the GSSP?  Response by Provost Arden: Long-term, yes.  The short-term model doesn’t project lots more resources coming in.  There won’t be a truck backing up and unloading money.  Another task force will be formed for looking at the distribution of enrollment money.  Response by Budget Director Barbara Moses:  It’s enrollment change that brings in enrollment money.  We held undergraduate enrollment flat and grew doctoral enrollment.  Response by Provost Arden:  In this case we would have to do enrollment reallocation.
· Can increases be done as fees rather than done as tuition increases?  Response by Provost Arden and Director Moses:  Revenue from fee increases doesn’t come to the general fund, and fees have to be used for specific purposes.  We can’t fund instruction at all with money from fees.  We’re having a discussion with Engineering about fees that would flow to programmatic investments.  
Co-chair Mau commented on the universities NC State is competing with for enrollment and stressed the importance of NC State funding graduate students.  He asked about a base-line axis which might illustrate where on the axis we want to be and what [amount of resources] would get us there. . . still referring to the graduate student support plan and necessary funds.  Response by Dean Grasso and Asst. Dean Liston: We have something similar to what you’re asking about.   We project out to [the year] 2020 and can show you the investment costs.

When there were no further questions or comments about agenda item #2, Provost Arden began a discussion of agenda item #3 “Preliminary discussion: 2014-15 and 2015-16 CITI recommendation & allocation-percentage.”  He led members to imagine that we have the perfect tuition plan and a truck has unloaded money.  With this, members enthusiastically discussed percent-allocations for three categories: 1) faculty promotional increase; 2) the graduate student support plan; and 3) enhancing student experiences through quality and accessibility. 
Key points:
· Faculty promotional increases refer to faculty who are promoted from assistant professor to associate professor (typically this promotion comes with a 5% increase) or promotion from associate professor to full professor (comes with a 7% increase).  This year, giving promotional salary increases will cost about $500K and will cost about the same in 2015-16.
· With the graduate student support plan, if we don’t used CITI funds to hold it harmless, we’ll have to backfill from somewhere else.

· Enhancing the student experience. . . quality and accessibility, seats and sections are important.

Members input and questions:

· We’re going through [decision-making] about salary increases this year.  Some faculty feel demoralized with the small increase being discussed.  Can we put aside more [from CITI] for salary increases?  Can we go from 5% to 7% for promotion to associate professor and go from 7% to 10% for promotion to full professor?  Response by Provost Arden:  We can have Vicki [Pennington] bring some data [to the next meeting]. 

· The Faculty Assembly met recently, and they’re concerned that the Board of Governors put a 15% cap on need-based financial aid.

· Since we can’t put CITI money into need-based financial aid, and we’ll have more available money, can we more than hold-harmless the GSSP?  

· Can we put additional money aside for merit-market faculty raises?  Faculty haven’t had raises in the last six years.

· Co-chair Mau stated that all three categories contribute to quality and accessibility.

· Why did the Board of Governors put a 15% cap on need-based financial aid?  Was that their way of saying that more money should be put in the other categories?  Response by Provost Arden:  No.  The fundamental philosophy is that families [who barely missed qualifying for need-based financial aid] should not be asked to subsidize other families [who qualify for need-based financial aid].
Provost Arden added a summary perspective which included the following overarching points.

· Approximately $8M to $10M are generated from campus initiated tuition increase.  Worried about the optics of earmarking some of this revenue for merit-market increases, he said giving EPA just a one percent raise would cost $3M to $4M and giving a two percent raise would eat up all of the revenue from the campus initiated tuition increase.  He said the math doesn’t work.  The optics of giving a salary increase on the backs of students are worrisome, he emphasized.  Furthermore, he said the optics of giving zero dollars to need based financial aid while giving dollars to support a merit-market increase for faculty wouldn’t be good.  

Members’ comments:

· I’m thinking about graduate tuition. . . the teaching, preparations, time for faculty interaction with graduate students. . . it is a big chunk of time.  The contact time vs. the graduate tuition. . . Response by Provost Arden:  What you’re getting at is cost of instruction.  The differential between the cost of instruction and the tuition is a consideration, but it’s considered on the appropriations side not on the tuition side.  The funding formula with the 12-cell matrix figures into the equation.  What you said is right, but it doesn’t feed in on the tuition side.

· As we consider the percent-allocation, keep in mind that undergraduate students will be paying [higher tuition] and will be paying for the GSSP.  Response by Dean Grasso.  Most of our TAs are providing instruction [to undergraduate students], and quality TAs serve as mentors to undergraduate students.

· There’s some interest in putting a little more into faculty increases.

· Maybe some GSSP revenue can flow to doctoral students for serving as advisors.

Provost Arden previewed the September 24th TRAC agenda and stated that more time can be spent discussing a tuition increase and how the increases can be allocated.

The meeting adjourned at 9:10 AM.

Next Meeting:

Wed, Sept. 24, 2014 
2:00 – 3:15 PM

Chancellor’s Conference Rm. / Holladay Hall 
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